
Massasoit	Community	College	
Dual-Enrollment	Update	
During	the	2017/2018-fall	semester	at	Hanover	High	School,	we	offered	a	course	in	
philosophy	and	a	course	in	American	Sign	Language	(ASL	I).		Massasoit	professors	
taught	both	courses,	and	we	offered	both	courses	during	the	day	at	our	building.		
The	true	benefit	of	this	partnership	allowed	our	students	to	take	these	courses	for	
both	college	and	high	school	credit.			

We	met	with	several	groups	of	students	regarding	feedback	on	their	experiences.		
Here	is	some	of	what	they	had	to	say:		

American	Sign	Language	
The	students	we	spoke	to	said	ASL	1	was	the	best	class	they	had	ever	taken	and	
loved	that	it	provided	them	with	the	experience	of	not	only	taking	a	college-level	
class,	but	having	a	professor	who	was	actually	deaf	herself.		One	student	said	they	
couldn't	wait	to	go	to	class	because	it	really	felt	like	they	were	getting	life	experience	
and	exposure	to	a	different	culture.		When	we	had	them	fill	out	the	forms	for	ASL	2,	
they	were	so	excited	to	have	another	opportunity	to	work	with	Glenna	and	master	
what	they	had	learned.		

Enrollment	for	this	course	reached	its	maximum	capacity	at	twenty-four	students.	
(ASL	II	is	also	at	maximum	capacity	for	the	spring	semester).		The	vast	majority	of	
students	in	ASL	I	received	As	and	Bs,	while	we	have	no	failing	grades	to	report.	

Philosophy	
The	students	in	this	class	said	they	loved	the	content	of	the	class	and	the	professor.	
They	felt	he	challenged	them	to	think	outside	the	box	and	put	together	strong	
arguments	for	their	beliefs.	Overall,	they	loved	going	because	they	felt	both	
challenged	and	enjoyed	being	treated	like	college	students.	

Enrollment	for	this	class	reached	twelve	students.		Again,	the	vast	majority	received	
As	and	Bs,	while	we	have	no	failing	grades	to	report.			

In	terms	of	our	2017/2018-spring	semester,	we	are	offering	an	American	Sign	
Language	II,	and	a	course	in	Communications.		While	ASL	II	enrollment	is	limited	to	
those	students	who	had	taken	ASL	I,	our	Communications	offering	is	open	
enrollment.		So	anyone	interested	in	this	course	should	contact	his/her	guidance	
counselor.			
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Choose	Presence	Campaign	

Center/Sylvester	School	Update	

• Grade	3	and	4	technology	classes	are	focusing	on	kindness	and	how	our	words	impact
others	on	social	media	and	through	technology.		The	lessons	included	safety	topics
regarding	screen	time	and	how	to	communicate	with	parents	around	this	topic.
Students	created	posters	promoting	kindness	and	the	use	of	technology	to	create
positive	messages.

• Promotion	of	first	speaker	in	Choose	Presence	series	through	PTA,	School	Council,
parent	announcements,	and	SEPAC	to	draw	elementary	parents	into	the	forum	so	they
could	be	part	of	education	on	the	effects	on	screen	use	and	children.		This	included
panel	discussion	K-12	with	key	elements	relevant	to	specific	age	groups.

• Be	Better	Club	scheduled	to	meet	with	grade	3	and	4	students	in	January.

• Student	advisory	group	created	for	messaging	ideas	important	to	elementary	students
about	their	school	and	what	is	current	to	them.		While	the	topic	of	screen	time	or
presence	hasn’t	surfaced	yet,	their	topics	have	been	relevant	to	connecting	with	their
peers	in	a	positive	way	at	recess	and	during	the	school	day.		This	is	a	platform	for
raising	the	topic	of	devices,	screen	time,	and	presence	as	we	move	forward	this	spring.

• Use	of	Calm	Classroom	in	each	Kindergarten	and	Grade	One	classroom	to	allow	for
teaching	students	ways	to	be	present	and	to	regulate	their	physical	and	emotional
responses.		Ultimately	these	techniques	help	those	who	have	difficulty	transitioning
from	devices	to	present	activity.

• School	counselor,	Renee	Lindo,	is	a	participant	on	subcommittee	for	social-emotional
learning	with	school	counselors	and	psychologists.

Cedar	School	Update	

• Parents	received	copies	of	"Net	Cetera:	Chatting	with	Kids	About	Being	Online"	and
"Heads	Up:	Stop,	Think,	Connect"	books	at	Curriculum	Night.		These	resources	are
provided	by	The	Federal	Trade	Commission	(FTC)	-	the	nation’s	consumer	protection
agency.	These	resources	were	accompanied	by	a	short	presentation	about	internet
safety	and	Hanover's	Choose	Presence	campaign.

• Students	in	grades	3	and	4	are	completing	the	FBI's	"Safe	Online	Surfing"	program.		This
is	a	game-based	cyber	safety	and	digital	citizenship	program.

Attachment 3
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• The	"Cedar	School	Physical	Activity,	Reading	and	Screen-Based	Media	

Reduction/Turnoff	Week"	is	planned	for	March.		This	program	aims	to	create	more	
opportunities	for	physical	activity	and	reading.	
	

• Cedar	School/Hanover	High	School	Blended	Classroom	Project	–	“Two	Groups	Using	
Tech	and	Interpersonal	Skills	to	Create	Choose	Presence	Public	Service	
Announcements”.		Presentations	took	place	the	week	of	12/17	at	HHS.	

Middle	School	Update	
				
• The	Guidance	staff	uses	Calm	Classroom	with	a	focus	on	choosing	presence	in	all	5th	&	

6th	grade	classrooms	as	well	as	many	7th	and	8th	grade	classrooms.		Students	and	staff	
affirm	that	Calm	Classroom	has	helped	to	reduce	anxiety	as	well	as	keep	students	
focused.	
	

• Choose	Presence	has	been	incorporated	into	the	health	curriculum.		In	the	8th	grade	
health	exploratory	class,	Middle	School	Administrators	were	asked	to	attend	a	class	so	
that	students	would	have	a	chance	to	voice	their	views	on	topics	that	impact	middle	
school	students.		Choosing	Presence	was	one	of	their	topics.		Based	on	that	forum,	the	
middle	school	is	happy	to	be	starting	a	Middle	School	Student	Advisory	Group.		
	

• Choosing	Presence	is	one	of	the	overarching	themes	that	is	incorporated	into	our	
January	9th	assembly	for	7th	and	8th	graders,	in	addition	and	connection	to	several	
relevant	middle	school	issues	that	will	be	presented	in	collaboration	with	HMS	
Administration,	Officer	Voekel,	and	HMS	Counselors.	

	
o Topics	include	

§ Cell	phone	policy	
§ Social	Media	and	the	Law	
§ Civil	Rights	
§ Harassment	
§ Responsibility	

High	School	Update	
	

• Our	music	department	created	an	entire	concert,	including	all	bands	and	all	choirs,	
that	centered	on	the	idea	of	choosing	presence.		While	each	piece	of	music	
thematically	supported	this	idea,	each	piece	began	and	ended	with	student	
interviews	wherein	the	students	discussed	the	importance	of	choosing	presence	to	
them	and	its	importance	to	music.		The	concert	was	called:	Prism	Concert:	Choose	
Presence.		The	auditorium	was	packed.			
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• We	called	a	student-leadership	meeting	and	thanked	all	of	our	student	leaders	for	
their	individual	and	collective	support	of	the	choose	presence	campaign.		In	
recognition	of	their	leadership,	we	gave	these	students	free	passes	to	the	
Thanksgiving	football	game,	a	performance	of	Oklahoma,	and	the	Prism	Concert.		
The	idea	being	to	choose	presence	and	support	your	peers	as	they	showcase	their	
unique	and	diverse	talents.		All	events	were	well	attended.			

	
• Once	a	month,	our	guidance	department	attends	all	freshmen	English	classes	to	

discuss	topics	of	well-being	such	as	adolescent	anxiety	and	coping	strategies,	the	
responsible	use	of	social	media,	mindfulness,	drug	and	alcohol	awareness,	and	goal-
setting.		Each	of	these	topics	is	presented	on	the	platform	of	choosing	presence.		
They	have	completed	three	presentations	to	date,	and	all	of	them	have	been	met	
with	much	success.			

	
• A	group	of	seniors	and	our	Broadcast	Journalism	students	are	putting	together	

student	interviews	of	seniors	involving	the	topics	addressed	in	our	guidance	
curriculum.		The	idea	is	to	have	them	reflect	back	on	their	experiences	with	these	
topics	and	the	importance	of	choosing	presence	when	dealing	with	these	issues.		
This	project	will	be	completed	this	spring.			

	
• Our	two	adjustment	counselors	educated	all	students	during	physical	education	

classes	on	the	symptoms	of	depression	and	suicide	prevention.	The	Signs	
of	Suicide	Prevention	Program	(SOS)	is	a	universal,	school-based	depression	
and	suicide	awareness	program	for	high-school	students	(ages	13–17).	For	more	
information,	please	see	SOS	Signs	of	Suicide	Information.		These	presentations	were	
also	delivered	on	the	platform	of	choosing	presence.			

	
• Our	entire	wellness	curriculum	has	been	modified	this	year	to	include	the	idea	of	

choosing	presence	in	each	of	the	lessons.			
	

• Broadcast	Journalism	students	continue	to	produce	mini-documentaries	and	PSAs	
that	center	on	our	campaign	to	choose	presence.			

Office	of	Family	&	Community	Engagement	Update		
	

• Kindness	Rocks	Projects	have	been	initiated	in	our	Before	and	After	School	
Programs.	Our	goal	is	to	spread	messages	of	inspiration,	hope	and	kindness	
throughout	the	district	and	community,	inspiring	others	to	do	the	same.			

	
• Attendees	of	the	upcoming	viewing	of	Screenagers	will	have	an	opportunity	to	

create	their	own	Kindness	Rocks	facilitated	in	partnership	with	the	HHS	Be	Better	
Club.		

	

http://track.spe.schoolmessenger.com/f/a/JVjG-r-3SwGDTzkUV05unQ~~/AAAAAQA~/RgRcBplGP0Q4aHR0cDovL3d3dy5zcHJjLm9yZy9yZXNvdXJjZXMtcHJvZ3JhbXMvc29zLXNpZ25zLXN1aWNpZGVXB3NjaG9vbG1YBAAAAABCCgACxmUlWqnbKcFBCACtBQmVP2DVUhxtcGFxdWV0dGVAaGFub3ZlcnNjaG9vbHMub3JnCVEEAAAAAEeoeyJ1c2VyaWQiOiIzMyIsImN1c3RvbWVyaWQiOiIxNDk4IiwiZW52IjoicHJvZCIsInNlcXVlbmNlIjoiMCIsInBlcnNvbmlkIjoiOTMzMCIsImVtYWlsU291cmNlIjoiQ1VTVE9NRVJfSk9CIiwic2VudFRpbWVNcyI6IjE1MTI0MDAzMTc1MjgiLCJzaGFyZGlkIjoiMiIsImpvYmlkIjoiMTcwNiJ9
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• Kindness	Rocks	the	Community	in	partnership	with	Hanover	Parks	and	Recreation	
and	the	Council	on	Aging.	(Dates	TBD)		

	
• Collaboration	with	the	Broadcast	Journalism	class	to	develop	Choose	Presence	PSAs	

for	the	district	and	community.		
	

• Visits	from	the	HHS	Be	Better	Club	to	Elementary	and	Middle	After	School	Programs	
(Spring	2018)		

	
• Explore	collaborative	opportunities	between	Hanover	PTA	and	local	community	

PTA’s	to	cosponsor	speakers	aligned	with	Choose	Presence	initiatives.	
	




